
Thursday   31   December   2020   
  

Dear   Parent/Carer   
  

You   will   be   aware   that   yesterday   the   Department   for   Educa�on   announced   changes   to   the   start   of   
term   arrangements   in   January.   

  
Start   of   term   arrangements   

  
As   communicated   at   the   end   of   last   term,   Monday   4th   January   has   been   designated   as   an   INSET   day   
so   that   the   school   can   put   in   place   arrangements   for   remote   learning   and   the   tes�ng   programme   
that   will   commence   over   the   next   few   weeks.    All   students   will   receive   remote   learning   (in   line   with   
normal   �metables)   from   Tuesday   5th   January.   This   will   start   with   a   remote   tutorial   session   at   
8.45am   on   Tuesday   where   tutors   will   check   students   can   access   the   online   learning   systems   and   
are   ready   for   learning.   A   link   will   be   emailed   to   students   on   Monday   4th.    Remote   learning   guidance   
was   provided   at   the   end   of   last   term   and   can   be   accessed   through   this    link .   We   expect   all   students   to   
engage   in   remote   learning   and   this   is   both   supported   and   monitored   by   staff.   Any   student   who   is   
iden�fied   as   not   engaging   in   remote   learning   will   be   asked   to   come   into   school   and   work   within   one   
of   our   support   bubbles.   

  
Year   11   and   13   students   will   return   to   school   on   Monday   11th   January   (other   year   groups   will   
con�nue   with   remote   learning)   and   the   current   plan   is   for   all   students   to   return   to   school   on   Monday   
18th   January.   We   will   be   wri�ng   to   you   next   week   to   keep   you   updated   with   our   plans   for   the   week   
commencing   11th   January.   

  
Students   si�ng   external   examina�ons   and   internal   mock   examina�ons   in   January   and   February   

  
The   changes   to   the   start   of   term   will   understandably   cause   anxiety   to   many   students,   par�cularly   
those   si�ng   examina�ons.   I   want   to   reassure   you   that   all   internal   and   external   examina�ons   that   are   
scheduled   will   take   place   as   normal   and   students   will   be   fully   supported   in   their   prepara�on.   Our   
a�er   school   revision   programme   for   Year   11   students   will   start   on   Monday   11th   January   and   allows   
all   students   the   opportunity   to   access   a   revision   session   each   evening   (3.20pm-4.20pm).   Year   12   and   
13   students   will   con�nue   to   access   an   addi�onal   one   hour   in   each   subject   as   part   of   their   normal   
�metable   when   they   return.   

  
The   Year   11   Parent   and   Carer   Consulta�on   Evening   on   Tuesday   12th   January   will   take   place   as   
normal.   This   will   be   held   virtually   and   a   separate   communica�on   regarding   this   evening   will   be   sent   
out   next   week   and   I   ask   that   all   parents   and   carers   a�end   these   appointments.   

  
Vulnerable   students   and   the   children   of   key   workers   

  
Students   who   are   iden�fied   as   vulnerable   and   those   children   whose   parents   and   carers   are   key   
workers   from   any   year   group   can   a�end   school   from   Tuesday   5th   January.   If   your   child   is   in   one   of   
these   categories   and   will   be   a�ending   school   please   complete   the   form   using   this    link.   

  
Mass   tes�ng   of   students   and   staff   

  
Work   has   been   ongoing   over   the   holiday   to   prepare   us   for   the   requirement   to   test   students   and   staff.   
We   are   extremely   grateful   for   the   many   offers   of   support   that   we   have   received   from   members   of   
the   local   community.   Over   50   people   have   volunteered   to   support   us   with   this   programme   and   we   
plan   to   start   tes�ng   next   week.   Tes�ng   for   students   and   staff   is   voluntary   but   we   believe   it   is   vital   to   

https://www.whickhamschool.org/our-curriculum/blended-remote-learning/
https://forms.gle/kCbox1YpYY2AC1gS7


help   both   the   school   and   local   community   to   stay   safe.   We   will   therefore   encourage   all   students   and   
staff   to   be   tested.     

  
Tes�ng   for   students   under   the   age   of   16   requires   consent   and   it   is   important   all   parents   and   carers   
complete   the   document   that   can   be   accessed   through   this     link .    The   same   form   can   also   be   used   by   
staff   and   students   over   the   age   of   16.     The   DfE   have   released   a    leaflet    that   explains   what   the   test   
involves.   

  
Tier   4   Restric�ons   

  
You   will   be   aware   that   the   North   East   has   moved   into   Tier   4   restric�ons.   The   specific   requirements   
for   us   all   are   detailed   in   the   advice   that   is   linked    here .   All   children,   unless   they   are   traveling   to   and   
from   school   or   engaging   in   one   of   the   ac�vi�es   detailed   in   the   guidance,   must   stay   at   home.   I   
appreciate   this   can   be   difficult   for   young   people   but   it   is   vital   we   all   do   our   bit   to   ensure   our   
community   is   safe.   

  
Thank   you   for   your   con�nued   support   during   these   challenging   �mes.   

  
Yours   faithfully   

  
  
  
  

Fraser   Turnbull   
Headteacher   

  
  
  

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSejN4sUn9leYnHYrXkdVPqRIc-HbCsV1oociwUIdVccLHfNYg/viewform?gxids=7628
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/946612/How_to_do_your_test_COVID_19_instruction_leaflet_for_schools.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/tier-4-stay-at-home

